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MINUTES OF THE  PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 13th NOVEMBER 2019 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH
Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr M. Chandler, Cllr P. Hooton.
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk) and 8 members of the public. 
1. Welcome and Apologies: 
Apologies were received from Cllr Moreton.
2. Declarations of Interest:
Pursuant to the adoption by the Parish Council on 14th November 2012 of Leigh Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, effective from 14th November 2012 and set out in the minutes of 14th November 2012, Parish Councillors are invited to declare any interest they may have in the business set out on the agenda to which the approved Code applies. The following declaration was made: Cllr M. Chandler has applied for planning permission 19/00857/FULL– Leigh End Farm, Church Lane, The Leigh. Demolition of existing agricultural buildings and structures. Erection of an agricultural building to provide cubicle housing for dairy herd. Cllr Chandler did not wish to submit a Dispensation Request Form and would be required to leave the room when this item was under discussion.

3. To formally approve the Minutes of the last meetings (July, August and October):
The minutes from the previous meetings were approved. Proposed by Cllr Hooton and 
seconded by Cllr Arkell.
4. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:
19/01000/FUL – Rosemary Cottage, The Wharf, Coombe Hill. Erection of a single storey front extension, installation of windows and roof lights, removal of existing window and replace with door. The Parish Council are unaware of any local objections and nothing has been reported directly on the planning portal.  Councillors thought that these alterations were an improvement to the property, replacing an existing lean to plastic conservatory. No objections from the Parish Council.

19/00857/FUL – Leigh End Farm, Church Lane, The Leigh. Demolition of existing agricultural buildings and structures. Erection of an agricultural building to provide cubicle housing for dairy herd. Cllr Chandler was asked to leave the room whilst this application was being discussed following her declaration of interest.  Due to two Parish Councillors being absent (one planned and one emergency) and the declaration of interest, the Parish Council were not quorate to vote on the planning application – therefore the comments fed back to the TBC planning officer would be ‘mindful’. The plan is to demolish some old and tired existing buildings and replace with one large modern unit. It will be quite big. Its location at the bottom of a dead end road and existing trees as the property is approached ensures that it will quickly blend into the background. It will improve the living conditions of the cows and keeps the family in the dairy business. It was noted that effluent and rainwater have been well catered for on site. Councillors were ‘mindful’ to support these changes and saw it as a good improvement.
Planning Enforcement at Vine Tree Farm – The Parish Council have been in regular contact with the Enforcement Officer regarding the various relevant planning conditions attached to the approved planning application that was granted on Appeal in July 2018. Concerns have been raised and are being followed up, including the introduction of a swimming pool, the final position of the bat house, the demolition of the old farm house building that is currently boarded up on site and the various conditions that refer to a decision date which includes widening the site entrance, ground works, soil levels, protected species reports. Parishioners questioned whether some of the conditions were supposed to be completed before works had started (and hadn’t been) and why conditions are not being monitored. Parish Council agreed to contact Enforcement and investigate any non-compliance features.
Planning Enforcement – concrete entrance to a field in the Leigh. This was reported to the Enforcement Team in August. They confirmed that a site visit had been done and there was no need for any action to be taken.
5. To approve the Financial Statement and consider the precept for 2020/21:
Due to technical difficulties and the RFO being away it was not possible to provide a hard copy finance report. It was confirmed that the budget is currently on track and that the RFO recommended that the precept for 2020/21 is increased by the rate of inflation. If there is a meeting in December, this can be discussed again.
6. To discuss and consider the Parish Council response to the Tewkesbury Plan Pre-Submission Consultation.
Parishioners have been encouraged to have a look at this document with particular attention to the areas that relates to this parish. Namely, the two proposed housing sites known as C001 and C002, both in Coombe Hill and opposite each other. The new figures in the latest document indicate 26 dwellings next to the Swan Pub and 50 houses behind the petrol station. The current planning applications for these sites are 25 on the Swan and 40 on the Bovis/Hitchens site. Both have been given delegated permit to the TBC planning officers. The TBC plan is supposed to cater for house building needs up to 2031 and follow the guidance already agreed within the JCS document.  The Wildlife Trust has already been in discussion with TBC as they do not want large numbers of dogs visiting the Nature Reserve. They have suggested that one of the sites should promote dog walking routes to take them in the opposite direction. It has been noted that the one site (C001) has a site specific policy attached to it but unless this is monitored closely, will be meaningless. Parishionerst feel that the developers are not bothered about the impact on the existing residents, and the proposed schemes do not bring any positives to them. TBC have recommended that the Industrial Units are to be enlarged but the Parish Council are not aware that additional business development is required. Any expansion to the site will have little/no benefit to local people, but will create extra traffic for those travelling into the parish to work there. The Parish Council are not aware of any study to justify the expansion. Its own survey concluded that there was no need for additional units and units are currently lying empty. If any units are to be built they must be single storey.
Massive house building is creating immense pressures on our existing road systems. The proposed houses at Twigworth/Innsworth have created a new roundabout near Nature In Art to help deal with the first phase of development. Work has just commenced on the Longford roundabout to help deal with further development. The effects of these large developments on the A38 that runs through this parish have not been considered or experienced as yet.
It was noted that it is almost 12 months to the day that the last draft plan proposals were out for consultation. Although the Parish Council submitted a response it was thought that very little attention was paid to the valid comments.

People were encouraged to look at the Crickley Hill proposals – the Missing Link.
7. To discuss and consider a response to the Gloucestershire County Council Statement of Community Involvement (SCI) 2nd review. (A statutory planning document that sets out the consultation and engagement methods used by GCC in preparing plans and determining planning applications).
Deferred to the next meeting.
.
8. Update on Highways issues:
Cllr Hooton gave a quick update on the current highways issues within the parish.  The siting of a dog bin (on highways ground) has been referred to Chris Freeman. The new Leigh End Sign and road resurfacing is in hand. The hedges that need cutting back are on a list of agreed works. Pancake Lane is due to be resurfaced and it is hoped that Gigaclear will have completed their work before this is done. Cllr Hooton will contact Gigaclear to find out their work schedule. Drains are still an on-going concern this has been made much worse by the recent adverse weather conditions.
9. Update on the Neighbourhood Development Plan.
The Plan is almost at the stage where the Parish Council will need to employ an expert to work on the final submission. The money to pay for this should be covered by a grant.
10. Update on dog waste bins and defibrillators.
Dog waste bins update – the bins are currently at Cllr Moreton’s house waiting to be installed in the suggested locations. Notices will be made for the bins and Cllr Arkell has offered to help put the bins insitu. One by the village pond and one by the junction of A38/Church Lane. This is only a trial. It was also agreed that the Parish Council would purchase a stencil and chalk paint and trial the markings on the roads as well.

Defibrillator – the Parish Council will need to find one or two people that are prepared to be trained on how to replace the batteries for these devices and whether there is any interest in running a First Aid course, especially an outdoor first aid course. Cllr Moreton is currently exploring the grant situat6ion and it was suggested that Cllr Moreton contact Selina Bostock, the clerk at Norton. Norton have already installed a defibrillator,
11. Items for a future agenda/AOB.
Jo Robson has reminded everyone that she will finish as the Newsletter Editor in the next 12 months and is looking for a deputy editor that will then take over.

The Parish Council are seeking a person to look after the Parish website, maybe someone that works in IT or designs websites as a job. Colin Withers has been doing this job since the websites introduction but is looking for a replacement. Please contact the Parish Clerk if you are able to help.
.

Meeting closed at 21.10
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